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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, June 10, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, and Terry Duncan, were present. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Fenderbosch is excused due to a work commitment and family matters.  She also indicated that Mr. Pulice sent an email and is excused due to a work commitment. She asked the Clerk to make sure all Council members use her city email address rather than her personal one moving forward. She indicated that Chief Munteanu and Chief Gilles are not in attendance this evening as they are attending the Blue Coat Honor dinner this evening.  

Also in attendance:  Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Interim Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Interim Assistant Finance Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director and Rosann Jones, Economic Development Director.  Audience: 12
Approval of Minutes:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of May 7, 2014; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Council Work Session of May 7, 2014; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of May 27, 2014; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried. Mayor Donegan indicated that these minutes were reproduced by notes and recollection as the she failed to execute the actual recording of the minutes.  
Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Don  Sheehy is present and will discuss the Phase V sewer bids.  
Mr. Sheehy indicated that the pump station and sanitary sewer portions were bid.  The pump station bids were opened and the low bid was $793,000 and the estimate for the work was $723,000 and was within 10% of the estimate.  The sanitary sewer work estimate was $3,944,000.00 and the lowest bid came in at $4,915,000.00 which is almost 25% higher than the estimate.  Based on the Ohio Revised Code the bid would need to be rejected and re-bid.  He stated that technically the city could meet the Ohio Public Works Commission requirement to start the project before June 30th if the city awarded the pump station work. But, that would leave the city in a situation, without having bid the bulk of the project, with a risk of possibly receiving even higher bids on the sanitary sewer and the roadway work still being unknown. After discussions with the Mayor and Law Director Mr. Sheehy would recommend the city reject all bids.  He indicated that there were not a lot of contractors bidding on this project because there is a lot of activity, which is positive for the economy, but hurting the city.  He stated that he contacted the County and Ohio Public Works on Friday. He indicated that Lou Mascari stated that they would be receptive to a modification of the current grant and loan request. Currently it is set up to pay for the sanitary sewer but could be modified to pay for engineering and easement acquisitions.  The City would still be returning a large portion of the grant back to the Ohio Public Works Commission and would only accept a certain portion of the monies and the city would be reimbursed for expenses in the last four or five years as it relates to engineering.  He indicated that for example, if the city’s expenses were $100,000 in engineering Ohio Public Works Commission would reimburse the city $51,000, of which 80% would be grant and 20% would be a loan. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that the city spent $194,000 in 2010; $129,748 in 2011; $55,936 in 2012; and in 2013 the costs were $13,052 plus $49,001 plus $14,057, $14,574 and $5,526.  The 2013 figures were hard to ascertain as they were coded differently.  For a total cost of $408,574.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that he hopes the city will receive $200,000 back as a grant and $50,000 back as a zero percent loan.  If the request is made to the Ohio Public Works Commission the one catch is that the city has to build some project at some type.  We want the opportunity to re-access how the project was set up and if there are areas where there could be a better way to bring service to. Or, if there are a few smaller areas the city decides aren’t economically viable to include in the project. This will give us the ability to make some adjustments.  As opposed to when he first became involved in this project he was strapped by the fact that there were existing assessments in place and service had to be maintained to all those customers. There were a lot of variables that he could not change. This would give us the opportunity to look at the entire project and see if there is any way to sensibly re-approach the entire project and is something that could be funded through this engineering and easement acquisition dollars.  
Mayor Donegan added that there are a lot of partners associated with this project, not just Olmsted Falls and Olmsted Township but Columbus and the County and the $400,000 they added. There was also some soil that was going too used from this project for the Stearns Road Project, as well as the Bagley Road Bridge, which is planned to be rehabbed in 2015. She has also been in contact with the Board of Health.  In the last 48 hours everyone has been brought up to speed and Mr. Sheehy has worked hard to make this project doable. The message to the residents who have been waiting with their easements the city has not been fully able to articulate. The city needs to amend this application to give us some life within this grant and then rationally and reasonable look at areas and decide if we need to sewer or would they be too costly.
Mr. Sheehy stated that the city has narrow roadways and perhaps there is a safety opportunity for a minor widening to make them proper widths. There are also storm sewer issues on some of these roads and the city does not want to be in a situation where it is doing infrastructure work on a roadway and not address all the issues.  If you are going to tear up the roadway for a sewer project you want to fix all the problems.  The overall strategy for re-applying for individual projects backed through Ohio Public Works Commission he believes is based on the condition of the infrastructure and the need. He believes these would be good projects to apply and if you look at the whole picture the $5.2 million dollar number was just not realistic in terms of the type of work that needed to be done.  He did the best he could to salvage the project and did receive some competitive prices but unfortunately it was too little too late.  The basic foundation of the whole project is the original number was not adequate to properly address all the work needed.  He would not be surprised if the right number was closer to $8 to $10 million dollars. There are some roads that are 15 to 16 feet wide which is substantially smaller than the minimum road width.  These are all things he thinks look really good on an application and believes if the city develops a strategy as to how they want wish to proceed this may develop to be 2, 3 or 4 years of applying for funds for various parts. He believes this would be the right way to proceed and quite frankly believes it is the only realistic option. While you are going through the design process the city will still be eligible through its existing funding with the state.

Mayor Donegan stated that Director Borczuch was part of the decision making as well as Councilmen Linn and Roberts.  When we look at project planning and implementation we need to be more deliberate and calculating.  For example, Sewer Project V(A) will include specific roads and which grants will be applied for in 2013; in 2015 we can list out what grants will be applied for and which areas will be completed.  She is pleased to say that Mr. Sheehy was able to get the County to continue to commit to that $400,000 which Council will recall would have been off the table if a contract was not awarded.  There has been a lot of work completed over the last six (6) months that the city can be proud of but, we are learning a lot of lessons.  

Mr. Sheehy stated that the total the County committed to was a combination of the original $327,000 and an additional $249,000.  The County indicated that they are fully committed to continue to participate which will require an amended agreement between the city and county.  The city has a number of partners to get on board with regarding this plan.  Mayor Donegan thanked Mr. Sheehy for all of his work and the reason the city has the $400,000 commitment is because of his work in the last day and a half.  The city has significant issues with the Board of Health regarding failing septic systems which will need to be addressed.  

Mr. Linn stated that he is disappointed that this project cannot move forward.  He has heard some promising statements including the city being reimbursed for engineering costs and continuing this project in various phases.  His question is how will the health department respond as long as the city is still moving forward with some type of project, will they be lenient with the failing septic systems.  Mr. Sheehy stated that he believes the board of health often tries to work with the realities of the costs and burdens of residents fixing systems that will be out of commission a year or two down the road.  Sometimes there are small fixes that will keep systems moving along and residents could be forced to do that but they usually do not force a total replacement if there is some type of plan to move forward. Since the city will take engineering dollars you are committing to some type of project in this area.  He wants to work with the Department of Public Works in order to be creative on different solutions that could be more cost effective and may be more appropriate for the historical sections of town.  These solutions need to be explored and unfortunately right now he does not have answers to those.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she spoke with Mr. Sekerak from the Board of Health this morning and shared this information with him.  She was candid and did express that the city cannot put their residents in a position where we are asking them to replace a septic system and two years down the road order them to hook up to a sewer system.  There will be a lot of layers including which residents are the worse off; where is the most logically to hook in the Township residents faster and they relied on us to make this project happen.  She asked Mr. Linn to be involved in this project as he is the chairman of the Utilities Committee.  Mr. Linn stated that he cannot explain how baffled he is by the mis-steps of this project all the way back to the flawed estimate of costs which caused the first problem which led to the second problem of basing the grant money on the flawed estimate.  The third issue is letting this project sit on the table for years and not holding a developer to his promise of sewering roughly a third of the area, which would have been not cost to the city.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that there are other possibilities he would like to consider. For example the City of Cleveland Water Department’s process of water main replacements which is something the city may want to consider getting into as everyone already pays for this. If the city has a water line that is in a certain condition and can be coupled with roadway reconstruction or any type of other work, the water department will pay for the new water line and half the pavement.  This is something that could lessen the burden moving forward.  Mayor Donegan stated that after the bids were opened there was a lively conversation with Councilman Roberts indicating that the city could not move forward.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that there are some River Road residents in the audience and asked if they had any questions for Mr. Sheehy.  

Ms. Matteson stated that she needs a definite answer as she needs a septic system.  The city is not indicating that they will wait another two years and her system does not have another two years.  If she replaces her septic system and this project moves forward in two years will there be a release on her easement.  Mayor Donegan indicated that some of the reports the original project was based on in 2009 had failing systems.  One of the answers she has to determine moving forward is indicating to the Board of Health all of the different components and try to determine some type of mitigation for residents.  Ms. Matteson stated that her system is on a band-aid at this point.  
Ms. Novotny stated that she spoke with Mr. Sekerak approximately a month ago and he indicated that if the sewers were not installed our system would need to be replaced.  We have to call the septic guy once a month to empty our tank.  He also indicated that when the sewers are installed she will be required to tap into the sewers.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that typically once sewers are installed residents have six (6) months to hook in but extensions are granted for specific reasons.  He stated that there is a city where he installed a sewer system in 2008 and they still have a few residents that have not hooked in.  Mayor Donegan indicated that under normal circumstances she would have six (6) months but what the city will attempt to negotiate is extensions that are palatable.  

Tony Campanalie, 7565 Clark, stated that everyone is aware of what he had to go through to try and get sewers installed in 2000.  When he asked the former Mayor his response was “not in this century.” This century has now moved into this century and in 2003 he attended an EPA meeting in North Royalton and listened to all the new regulations that would be imposed.  At that meeting he learned that everyone would have to get septic tanks and you would also need to have your water tested and other requirements if you did not hook into sewers.  He brought this information to Council and was in a heated debate with the city for almost two years.  The residents on River Road received information from him indicating what would be happening.  He also attended two town hall meetings where it was decided that a sewer project would cost too much.  He indicated at those meetings that this day would come and now the problems are current.  He still has crap in his sewer; a River Road resident has a failing system that cannot be fixed anymore. What could have cost the city a million dollars when he brought this issue forward now we are looking at $10 million dollars and another three or four years down the road.  Council and the City should have listened years ago.  He stated that he had information regarding grants and money the past administration could have taken advantage of but chose not to.  Now the city is in this predicament which could have been taken care of in 2000.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that some type of communication will be sent to the residents affected in this project in order to keep everyone informed. 
Mr. Campanalie indicated that what the residents are receiving from this administration we did not receive 12 years ago.  This administration is giving straight answers and communication.

Mr. Roberts stated that this administration has been placed in a position as if they were put in as quarterback with two minutes left of a game and three touchdowns behind.  The simple reality is by law the city cannot award a bid that exceeds the official estimate by more than 15%.  The official estimate was $5.25 million and the grant was based on that.  Hopefully if we have a bigger estimate the city will receive a bigger grant.  He stated that Mr. Sheehy broke the project into three pieces to attempt to get more competitive bids.  He believes the bids for the sanitary sewer portion were high because in the original plans included so many areas that were deep.  He lives on River Road and the deepest portion of that line is in front of his house so he cannot pretend to be completely objective.  He also thought that it did not make sense to run the sewer down the center of the road and dig 25 feet rather than going through everyone’s backyards where the septic systems are already located, which could be an option.  The bids came back at $5.8 million on an estimate of $5.25 million the difference is close to $575,000 which the city would have absorb because the assessments cannot be increased.  These bids did not include the pavement portion of the project which is close to $900,000 which would leave the city responsible for another $500,000 after the county’s portion.  This project would cost the city an additional million dollars and does not include the storm sewer work which is another $700,000 or $800,000 which would leave the city $2 million short of what is needed for this project.  We are all ham strung by this original estimate received from Michael Benza & Associates who the city has paid almost a half a million dollars and are 60% off target.  He believes that under the original plan the cost per house on River Road is around $50,000 and contractors are worried that they will dig up and down the Rocky River which includes rocks and are worried about what they will run into.  He is also worried because if the contractor begins hitting bedrock they will increase their costs due to unanticipated conditions.  The city will be involved in a lawsuit for a long time arguing about extra costs, etc.  As a practical matter the city does not have an extra $2 million to complete this project so rejecting the bids is sensible.  He indicated that five property easements were not obtained by the former law director who, although he is a friend, also turns out to be the second highest paid law director in the county per citizen, as he learned. 
He stated that there are septic systems on River Road that empty directly into the river and those properties the board of health pays extra special attention too.  His recommendation is, to the extent an analysis can be done, a decision needs to be made fairly quickly as to whether River Road should be a “no build” zone or “build” zone, which includes a procedure that needs to be followed through EPA.  His rough estimate counting homeowner tie in the cost per home on River Road is approximately $65,000 for sewers to be installed which is half the average cost of others.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that out of the 325 homes in the project she would estimate that 90% of those systems are failing and that could be a conservatively low estimate.  The reality is that portions of Water Street are in actually just a gravel road. These residents pay the same amount of property taxes as the rest of the city but no work has been completed on their street and the city has held back working on these roads because of this project.  This will cost the city more than apology it means that specific streets are going to need to be taken care of and repaired.  The city will need to make some tough decisions to determine which roads are repaired and how to allocate those funds. 
Mr. Linn stated that he has also discussed with Mr. Roberts that regardless of the outcome of River Road it is a fact that this project will burden the rest of the project.  The residents on Cranage, Clark and Inland will pick up part of the tab through the grant money that was awarded and is being used for the most expensive part of the project.  It is very important to look at the different areas that Mr. Roberts indicated and determine which areas should be a “no build” because it burdens the project which are decisions that were not made during the last administration but will be made now.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she cannot declare any portion of town “no build” a procedure needs to be followed which will make the decision equitable, fair and consistent.  
Mr. Sculac stated that this decision will be a major impact to the development on Columbia Road as Mr. DiBenedetto has been waiting for approximately eight years.  Mr. Linn stated that within the Zoning Code for Planning Commission approval a residential project cannot be approved without all the utilities being provided and sewers are one of those utilities.  With the size of the lots proposed the Board of Health will not grant septic tank permits. 

Ms. Duncan moved to reject any and all bids for the Phase V Sewer Project; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Ms. Duncan moved to authorize the Mayor to submit a revised Ohio Public Works Commission Letter Application for funding for engineering and easement acquisition only for the Phase V Sewer Project; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan thanked Mr. Sheehy for all his work and dedication and would like him to continue working on this project to its finality. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Chernisky is present this evening to discuss the flooding issues in the Holton and Metropolitan area, which is not a new issue or problem.  One of the projects she hopes to accomplish this summer is to engage an engineer to specifically deal with four key areas of flooding which include: Holton/Metropolitan; Columbia Road; Falls Pointe; Pineway; Mapleway and City Hall.  She indicated that she went with Mr. Sheehy, Councilwoman Garrity, and Mr. Borczuch to look at these areas.  Mr. Sheehy stated that in the Metropolitan and Holton area there is a hodge podge of existing storm systems that are various states of disrepair and blockage. There are a couple of paper streets that a lot of the surface water comes across and drains to the river.  He would like to look at the entire area and determine if there is a way to cut off some of this water by maybe putting in some drainage swales or some other type of water detention without damaging the area.  This could be combined with some select improvements of certain areas where the storm sewers are in bad shape.  This will need to be an approach from different angles.  He was admiring some of the giant silver maple trees that he is sure have worked their way into every storm sewer in the area.  The challenge will be to complete the work in an affordable.  Mr. Chernisky indicated that he just wanted to check the status of the issue. Mayor Donegan stated that she hoping before Council recesses that if they do not move to give some latitude on the city engineer that she receives some latitude to work with CVE for these four issues.  
Ms. Duncan moved to authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with FE Operating Company (CEI) regarding banners in the downtown area; Ms. Garrity seconded.  

Mr. Sculac indicated that he is presuming there is no cost to the city for this agreement.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the service department will need to remove the existing cable that runs over the Bagley Road bridge to Columbia Road for the banners.  Once that is moved the service department will be responsible for hanging the banners for the different events.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this was initiated by Kiwanis.   Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Jenkins Center Rehab Overview – She would like to encourage everyone to attend the Planning 101 program that Ms. Jones is handling with the County. The CSU marketing study completed by Kirby Date which was previewed today has exciting news.  As everyone is aware the city received an interested party in the Jenkins Center to turn the property into commercial.  On the same token, we have approximately $20,000 to $25,000 in rehab costs that the city will need to invest in the building which include painting; HVAC and some paving.  We need to invest in our assets but she does believe that Council will be happy in the outcome as the administration moves forward.  She spoke with various union organizations like the IUPAT Local 33 Sheet Metal to do some type of donation through their apprenticeship program but the program is off for the summer so it does not look like she will be able to get these identities to donate.  The good news is that we set up an ongoing relationship so in the future we may be able to engage them.  We are clearing out the old library building and should be clear by the end of the June.  Mr. Sponseller will be sending a letter to the Garden Club who has equipment in the building in order to coordinate their removal. She stated that the administration would be more than happy to store the equipment and provide a meeting space for them.  The Jenkins Center will also be cleared out by July 15th.  All the senior activities will be moved to the administration building while we work in navigating the Jenkins Center being a part of a new commercial district. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that she received a letter of resignation from Magistrate Gambino effective June 30, 2014.  Therefore she would request a motion from Council to appoint Regis McGann to the position. 

Mr. Sculac moved to appoint Regis McGann to the position of Magistrate in the Olmsted Falls Mayor’s Court effective July 1, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

She indicated that Mr. McGann comes highly recommended and will be working closing with Mr. Incorvaia.  He comes to the city very experienced having worked in the prosecutor’s office, working as a prosecutor for Lakewood and is currently the assistant prosecutor for the City of Westlake and Magistrate for Lakewood Municipal Court.   She indicated that Mr. McGann will receive the same salary as Mr. Gambino and has also set a few extra hearing dates which allows the court to comply with the laws.  Mr. McGann thanked everyone for the appointment.  One minor correction he is not currently an assistant prosecutor for the City of Westlake but has been in the past.  
Mayor Donegan would like Council to entertain the appointment of Jeanine Colozza to a position on Planning Commission.

Mr. Linn moved to appoint Jeanine Colozza to the Planning Commission to fill an unexpired term to 12/31/2018; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Colozza will move from BZA to the Planning Commission.  She has a degree in planning and believes she will be an asset.  

City Planner – Again, George Smerigan for $120.00 an hour will be placed on the next Council meeting agenda for consideration.  She believes he will also be present during the next meeting. 
City Engineer – She would like Council to move on this issue.  The city faces flooding issues as well as Bradfords Gate; East River Bridge; Wilson sanitary sewers there are a number of projects that need to be completed.  She also needs to be confident in the engineer she is going to be working with on Council’s behalf throughout the summer.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he has asked Ms. Fenderbosch to call a work session in order to discuss this engineer other than one before a Council meeting in order to provide an adequate amount of time to discuss.  Mayor Donegan indicated that will all due respect this issue has been tabled since February and there are a lot of projects that need to move forward.  She would be willing to help Council with RFP’s but in the interim she would feel more confident working with Chagrin Valley Engineer and would like the latitude on some named projects.  She would very much like Council to make a decision before recess. 

Parade – She indicated that the Clerk has signed the city up for the Bicentennial Parade as well as the Heritage Days parade.  Tom Sprague will pull everyone on a trailer with an old fashion tractor.  She would encourage Council and city personnel to join in the festivities. 

She requested, on behalf of Chief Gilles, the appointments of Erin Pinter and Robin Sinclair to the positions of interim dispatchers. 

Ms. Duncan moved to appoint Erin Pinter to the position of interim dispatcher in the Olmsted Falls Police Department; Ms. Garrity seconded. 

Mr. Linn asked for an explanation regarding an “interim dispatcher.” Mayor Donegan indicated that the city is navigating the regional dispatch center issue. In the meantime there are three full time dispatchers in the police department and we are on the brink of summer vacations.  She has to support the chief and state that no one can take anytime off which would not do any good for moral especially when they work hard doing an unbelievable job.  Or fill with interim dispatchers who are current City of Brook Park dispatchers and already trained.  The silver lining is the City of Brook Park has signed on to become a dispatch center partner and will receive exposure to the City of Olmsted Falls.  Mr. Roberts asked if these individuals would be used for fill in’s.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this will increase the pool of individuals that will help eliminate overtime pay.   Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  

Mr. Linn moved to appoint Robin Sinclair to the position of interim dispatcher in the Olmsted Falls Police Department; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Ethics Commission Update – The Ethics Commission will meet on July 14th from 7:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.  She has asked the Commission to review the County Policy on Ethics and the Code of Ethics that Ms. Garrity provided to Council a few years ago. She indicated that Ms. Grospitch will be the secretary for the Commission. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that the administration is still navigating Facebook and Twitter.  

She also attended a meeting regarding the Ready-Notify program that will roll out in the summer.  

She would request that Mr. Presley and Mr. DeSan help construct informational flyers for the two levies in order to get them distributed. 

She stated that Ms. Duncan is the Chairman of the Insurance Committee. The property and casualty insurance will expire November 14th. She would encourage Council to go out for bid.  She will meet with some insurance companies who went through this process at that time.  

She will let Ms. Jones report on the CSU Study but would like Council to be aware that she is proud and pleased with all the work Ms. Jones has been doing. She has been working on Council’s behalf with grants and economic development.  At the next Council meeting she will put forth an ordinance asking for the confirmation of Ms. Jones.  Her title will change but there will be no monetary changes.  Her new title may be “Director of Business Retention and Community Services.” She thanked Ms. Jones for all her creativity and work and her stick-to-itiveness with the new boss. 

She indicated that Mr. Grospitch distributed information regarding the cemetery’s financial audit. 
The City will handle DARE for St. Mary’s of the Falls this year.  Officer Swope will get re-certified and the city has received a grant for these expenses.  

She stated that the community shredded 8,730 pounds of paper this past Saturday.  

She will appoint Mr. Dave Buchholz as a special advisor to the mayor for park and recreation.  She stated that he is full of energy and commitment to the city and since there are no vacancies on the board we need all the help we can get. If Olmsted Recreation is passed this evening we will need someone to work a little more closely with the board and she feels he will be a great representative.  

There have been issues with CSX and Norfolk Southern which Mr. Borczuch has been handling very well.  She spoke with Congressman Renacci about Norfolk Southern regarding some of the challenges as well.  

Communications from Residents – All communications were discussed during the Phase V sewer project discussion. 
Approval of Bills:
Ms. Duncan moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–11; Mr. Linn seconded.  
Mr. Roberts would like to know when Council will receive accountability regarding overtime.  Mayor Donegan stated that there was a discussion regarding the Chief’s providing narrative reports regarding overtime which has slipped through the cracks.  Mr. Roberts indicated that the way the report is printed out Council has no way to determine who is receiving overtime and we have all discussed transparency in government.  The rest of the pay ordinance there is a detailed listing of what is being paid and he would like to know.  Mayor Donegan stated that this issue was not acceptable to her as a councilwoman.  Mr. Presley indicated that he will look at the system to determine if there is a report in the payroll system that can be distributed which would show the earnings by each employee.  He cannot give any additional information because that would include tax withhold information which is not a public record.   
Ms. Garrity stated that this was one of the reasons that Council approved the time clocks.  The main report Council was to receive was over time trending.  She does not know how many times Council was told that the reports were forgotten but later learned that there never was a report.  Another issue discussed during finance committee was some type of a bar graph that would show quarterly comparisons.  Mayor Donegan stated that she apologizes for the long reports but she only speaks with Council twice a month and Council steers the ship.  

Mr. Sculac stated that he has a couple of concerns in terms of expenditures.  The City spent approximately $1,200 on flags and understands the reasons behind that.  Another $1,200 was spent for a bronze plague and another $700 for postcards.  His concern is that the city’s projected deficit will be $150,000 to $200,000 that the city needs to be a little more careful on some expenditures.  He does not want to bloat the deficit any more than the $150,000 and hopes that will come down.  Mayor Donegan stated that year after year the city’s deficit was projected to be $300,000 but then the city received estate taxes.  A lot of variables have gone into these projected numbers but in order to move this city forward we will have to spend some money.  The administration has not replaced a building employee.  She stated that the bronze plaque is for Damps Mill and is important for the city’s history and our bicentennial.  While she was a council woman she was chastised and ridiculed with little support and then she sees $8,000 that was thrown out the window for At Net Plus for an outdated website; she would ask for more time to right what she is doing.  She helps answering phones and there is not a mayor who answers a bell when someone comes in.  The building department employee saved $70,000 with other changes in store.  Mr. Sculac stated that he does not want to be critical he would just ask as the finance chairman that the city be cautious in what is being spent.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she wanted to complete Lean Sic Sigma which would cost $1,500 but Mr. Presley said no.   Poll:  4 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts). Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Economic Development Director 
Ms. Jones indicated that the $700.00 Mr. Sculac pointed out will be reimbursed to the city through a grant but there is no way for Council to know that information from the report. 
She indicated that a draft of the final report from the CSU student/planner was received today.  This study included the Main Street area and entire downtown and some recommendations for the highest and best use of the area.  This meeting was very informative and interesting.  During the Planning 101 meeting scheduled on June 30th she is planning on dinner from 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. the student will present her final report to Council.  This will also give the board and commission new members the chance to meet.  Mayor Donegan stated that the CSU market study for the commercial district is exciting in terms of what it revealed and will help all of us work together towards a strategic plan. 

Since the city is expecting a number of individuals from out of the area for the Flags of Honor celebration she will be working on a new brochure which will show everyone the close relationship to our downtown and how you can there from the administration building.  She stated that County Planning is helping create a map for the inside of the brochure.  

The Community Development Block Grant legislation for the senior facility is on third reading this evening and she would ask Council to adopt.  She held the required public hearing last week and information was distributed to Council this evening. 
She has prepared an RFP for the 3rd floor of the administration building and the library building in anticipation of satisfying the requirement that these properties are available.  

She hopes to hear by the next meeting if the city received the SWIFT grant for the old library parking lot.  By mid-June the city should receive some type of acknowledgement regarding the turnpike mitigation grant.   
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch indicated that he would request that Council adopt the Cuyahoga County roadside mowing program legislation. 
He would also request a motion from Council to engage an outside contractor to maintain nuisance properties within the city at $65.00 per hour which covers primarily mowing. Mayor Donegan indicated that this will reduce overtime costs in the service department and keep the city compliant with its own rules.  All charges will be placed on the properties tax duplicate for collections.  

Ms. Duncan moved to approve the engagement of an outside contractor in an amount not to exceed $65.00 per hour to maintain nuisance properties for the 2014 season; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Borczuch requested Council approve Requisition 20182 to Thyssenkrupp Elevator for the 2014 maintenance.  

Ms. Duncan moved to approve requisition 20182 to Thyssenkrupp Elevator for elevator maintenance for 2014 in an amount not to exceed $2,916.73; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

He indicated that he received quotes for the sealcoating and re-striping of the city hall parking lot.  He received a quote of $3,500.00 from Cardinal Asphalt; $4,189.00 and Holland Paving never quoted. 
Ms. Garrity moved to approve Cardinal Asphalt Company in an amount not to exceed $3,500.00 for the sealcoating and re-striping of the city hall parking lot; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

He stated that he will be giving quotes to Council at the next Council meeting for the upgrade of the flashing lights on Columbia Road.  The State of Ohio suggested this area be updated due to some vehicle accidents with the utility pole on the bend of Columbia Road between Main Street and Water Street.  
He also indicated that the dumpsters have been removed from the service department.  There was a lot of illegal dumping rather than flooded materials. There was roofing debris, decks, hot tubs and construction garbage.  

He stated that he spoke with CSX last week.  The rail company is in discussions with Lorain County regarding the repair work on Sprague Road that needs to be completed as well as the stopped trains.  He is also having discussions with the rail company regarding grant monies available to help with the hillside at the Underpass.  

Mr. Borczuch indicated that the issue in the Westlawn/Lindberg area has been completed. So, the Phase IV Sewer project is not complete.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she has been contacted by some residents who indicated that they have not received an invoice for the Phase IV assessments.  She is concerned since this project was closed.  This project is now officially closed now that the hole in the back yard has been completed.  Mr. Presley indicated that the assessments bills cannot be sent out until the project’s punch list has been closed.  He believes that since it has been years the punch lists should have been completed and all bills paid and the calculations of the actual assessments would have been sent out.  He will look into the issue. 

Dan Gilles, Police Chief – Not Present
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief – Not Present
Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mr. Presley indicated that the refuse invoices have not been sent out for a couple of issues.  One issue is due to the invoicing of the 300 additional residents who have never been billed.  He will need to bill these individuals with the standard rate as he has no way to ascertain if they are eligible for a senior discount. One concern he has is with residency changes and individuals buying and selling homes the city could be affording a young couple a senior discount because the discount stays with the property once the home is sold.  He would like Council to consider allowing discounted rates on refuse invoices for only those parcels that have filed, qualified for and are receiving the homestead exemption.  This is the only way to truly track the discount that should be afforded to residents.  Otherwise, the city will offer the discount to the property owner and it will never go away unless the city makes residents show their buckeye card every couple of years.  But, if this discount is through homestead exemptions he can update the records yearly through county records.  This way if the property transfers the exemption is removed which will in turn make the new owner to qualify for the exemption.  
Mr. Linn moved to eliminate the current mechanism for the Allied Waste senior discount and establish the discount based on those properties receiving the homestead exemption effective January 1, 2014; Ms. Garrity seconded.  

Mr. Sculac asked if there was any way to determine how many residents this would effect.  Mr. Presley indicated that he would need to review the list and compare to the county records but he will need a little time to complete that action.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he is concerned for the residents who may now receive an invoice in an amount they have not received in the past.  Mr. Presley indicated that he will place a paragraph on the invoice indicating that Council has changed the methodology by which individuals qualify for a senior discount.   Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan asked when will be bills be sent out for collection.  Mr. Presley indicated that now that he has Council’s permission he is hoping to get them out this week.  He has also moved on to the county record’s in order to get the list of homes in the city due to the fact that he has spoken with Mr. Kidder who indicated the list would be received by the end of the week.  He has informed Mr. Kidder that no refuse bills will be paid until the list is received by the city.  
Mr. Presley indicated for the record that Council has received the monthly Mayor’s Court report for May, 2014.  

He also would like to indicate that Council has received a copy of the 2015 tax budget which is on first reading.  On the tax budget, as required by Cuyahoga County, the two levies that expire December 31, 2014 are not included.  We cannot place them on the tax budget until they are renewed.  He spoke with the County today and was informed that if the levies pass he can submit an amended tax budget which would not come back to Council as you will have already authorized the tax levies to be on the ballot.  
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV – Not Present
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I – No Report
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large
Ms. Garrity indicated that she is in receipt of a very detailed quote from the County for the website re-design and hosting.  The price quoted was under $7,000.  A full copy of the quote is in the clerk’s office and upon request she will email to any member of Council. 

Ms. Garrity moved to request up to five additional quotes from previously interested web designers and to receive those quotes over the next two weeks not to exceed $7,000.00; Ms. Duncan seconded. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that the idea is to duplicate the quote from the County in order to compare apples to apples.  She indicated that the clerk will re-type the county quote.  Over the past years there have been five separate vendors interested.  This RFP would be sent out and before the next Council meeting the results would be received with Council making a decision.  The city will not go above the $7,000 ceiling set by the County.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

She indicated that any updates to the resident guide from Community Development members needs to be submitted.  

She attended a Ready-Notify meeting with the county today.  This program is free to the city.  As you know Voice Shot costs 12 cents per call or text message.  The city will be the 8th or 9th community that has signed up for the Ready-Notify program.  Residents will visit a website and create a profile.  Each resident would then register their cell phone, land line and email address and choose how they would like to be notified with emergency information.  This information could include severe weather or flooding.  The city will have jurisdiction through a memorandum of understanding which would allow us the opportunity to announce events taking place in the city for example, bicentennial parade or snow bans in effect.  She indicated that each resident could also sign up for other city emergency information or county information.  Please keep in mind if you sign up with you cell, landline and email you will receive three separate alerts.  She indicated that the County will also have volunteers available at the Bicentennial celebration helping with sign up’s.   Mayor Donegan indicated that this service has been endorsed by Chief Munteanu and Chief Gilles.  A policy will be generated and four administrators will have the ability to authorize notifications.  The city will need to make a purchase of AT & T land lines phones which will be under $500.00 which is only for the use of the notification system. 

She indicated that the shredding event was a huge success and the biggest crowd.  The weather was beautiful for the event.  The next event will be held in the Township in the Fall.  The total number of pounds shredded was 8,795 almost 5 tons.  She received a lot of positive comments from the residents who attended.  

She stated that the Berea Animal Rescue Foundation will assist the city during the summer months with the feral cat population issues.  The foundation will be holding their “Night at the Races” fundraising event on Friday, June 13th from 6:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. at St. Adelbert Parish. 
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III 

Ms. Duncan indicated that the cul-de-sac at the west end of Hickory Lane is now overgrown to the point of being a safety hazard.  She stated that residents pulling out of their driveways cannot see if there is a child on a bike coming around the cul-de-sac due to the blind spots.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that this area is on his list.  
Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore 

Mr. Linn indicated that he will work with the Clerk to get a Utilities Committee scheduled to discuss the various scenarios available to move forward with the sewer project. 
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director 

Mr. Sponseller indicated that regarding 64-2014 a draft of the agreement has been distributed to Council this evening.  He would like to point out that the exhibit is a draft but does contain the fundamental terms.  There could be some non-substantive, non-formatted changes and would like Council’s consideration on adoption this evening.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that she is distributing a draft of the Olmsted Community Center/Olmsted Recreation Memorandum of Understanding.  This will be brought forward for consideration at the next Council meeting.  
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President – Not Present
Old Business 
Resolution 09-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH MICHAEL BENZA AND ASSOCIATES, INC. TO PROVIDE FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Tabled on Third Reading (02/25/2014)
Mr. Linn moved to remove from table; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 3 ayes; 2 nays (Sculac, Duncan). Motion failed.  
Remained on table
Ordinance 52-2014

AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE COMPENSATION OF THE SAFETY DIRECTOR    Third Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Mr. Roberts seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 53-2014

A RESOLUTION DECLARING IT NECESSARY TO RENEW AN EXISTING 2.0-MILL TAX LEVY FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING AND MAINTAINING FIRE APPARATUS, APPLIANCES AND EMERGENCY RESCUE EQUIPMENT OR SOURCES OF WATER SUPPLY AND MATERIALS THEREFOR OR THE PAYMENT OF PERMANENT, PART-TIME OR VOLUNTEER FIREMEN OR FIRE-FIGHTING COMPANIES TO OPERATE THE SAME, AND REQUESTING THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY AUDITOR TO CERTIFY THE TOTAL CURRENT TAX VALUATION OF THE CITY AND THE DOLLAR AMOUNT OF REVENUE THAT WOULD BE GENERATED BY THAT RENEWAL LEVY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 62-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO MAKE APPLICATION FOR, AND IF AWARDED, TO ENTER INTO A COOPERATION AGREEMENT WITH THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY EXECUTIVE AND THE DEPARTMENT OF DEVELOPMENT, FOR THE UTILIZATION OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (CDBG) PROGRAM FUNDS FOR FISAL YEAR 2015, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   
Mr. Sculac stated that there is a dollar amount listed in the ordinance and would like to know if a list has been compiled to indicate what could be accomplished for that amount of money.  His concern is that the dollar amount will not cover renovation costs.  Mayor Donegan stated that the $150,000 will get us farther in this building than it would have in the old library.  For example, there is no need for bathroom renovations or elevator considerations.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that this is also the maximum amount of the grant application.  This does not award a project this legislation just authorizes the application.  If the city is awarded the grant the project will come before Council before moving forward.   Ms. Jones indicated that she is being pro-active by getting the authorization to submit the application in advance.  She indicated that a design build will have to be determined and laid out in order to submit with the grant application.  She has yet to receive notification of submission dates, she is just looking for authorization prior to that notification.  Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 64-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH OLMSTED TOWNSHIP TRUSTEES AND THE OLMSTED FALLS CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION FOR ESTABLISHING THE OLMSTED COLLABORATIVE RECREATION, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   
Mr. Sculac indicated that he agrees with the issue but cannot vote in favor due to the dollar amount.  If the money was coming out of the park and recreation funds he would make a favorable vote.  For the city to spend another $15,000 out of a budget that is already down he cannot support.  He does however, wholeheartedly agree with the fact that this is needed.  Ms. Garrity stated that she believes this is important.  She remembers a request made back in December regarding the list of pay raises for the coming year by the outgoing Council members.  At that time she requested that the pay raises be put on hold until the city determines its financial situation, which was not accepted.  She indicated that now that the city is attempting to move forward every dollar is important.  While door knocking the past summer recreation is important to our voters.  She believes this is a very low cost effort.  As a nurse she believes that the quality of life is important to your community.  As the mother of a teenager, she can state that recreation is important.  For all of these reasons she would encourage every Council member to move forward with this vote.  Ms. Duncan indicated that everyone she has spoken with particularly in relation to the time she sat on the park and recreation board are stating “it’s about time.”  We have had things in place that have resulted in misunderstandings and basically compartmentalizing the recreation program so as a result it seems that the school board has taken on the bulk of the responsibility but that includes the Township and City.  She will move forward as the residents are in agreement and believes it is a wiser use of city funds than some other things that have been done.   Poll:  4 ayes; 1 nay (Sculac). Motion carried.
Resolution 65-2014

A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE AMOUNT OF TAXES THAT MAY BE RAISED BY A LEVY WITHIN THE TEN (10) MILL LIMITATION AND WITHOUT A VOTE OF THE ELECTORS IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS TO BE INSUFFICIENT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  Second Reading

New Business
Resolution 74-2014

A RESOLUTION RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR EXECUTING A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING WITH THE CITY OF BROOK PARK FOR UTILIZATION OF THE BROOK PARK RECREATION CENTER BY RESIDENTS OF OLMSTED FALLS   First Reading

Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Roberts moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Mayor Donegan indicated that a second Memorandum of Understanding is being developed with the City of Brook Park for the residents to use the water park feature.  
Resolution 75-2014

A RESOLUTION REQUESTING AND CONSENTING TO AN EMERGENCY ROAD MAINTENANCE PROJECT BY THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS FOR 2014 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  First Reading

Ordinance 76-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO CERTIFY TO THE FISCAL OFFICER OF CUYAHOGA COUNTY UNPAID SOLID WASTE DISPOSAL CHARGES AND/OR OTHER MISCELLANEOUS CHARGES FOR LEVY AND COLLECTION ACCORDING TO LAW, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Resolution 77-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE A MITIGATION AGREEMENT FOR WETLANDS PURCHASE TO ELIMINATE THE S.R. 252 WETLAND RESTORATION MONITORING REQUIREMENTS, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Ms. Duncan moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Roberts moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 78-2014

A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE TAX BUDGET OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO FOR THE FISCAL YEAR COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2015 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Miscellaneous New Business - None
Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Duncan seconded. Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 9:55 p.m. 

             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
